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Minutes of the Meeting Held

April 8, 2008
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Dover Downs, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, April 8, 2008.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner
	


Others Present

	Andrew Kerber, Deputy Attorney General
	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge 

	Annie Renzetti, D.V.M.
	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing D. Downs

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	John Hensley, Sr. Dir., Horse Racing, D. Downs

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Louise Kinsey, Operations Support Specialist

	Emily Galloway, D.V.M.
	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA

	Jay Baldwin, D.V.M.
	Hugh Gallagher, Administrator, DHRC

	Robert Collison, Chief DHRC Investigator
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal


	Call to Order/Welcome
	Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:27 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

	Approval of Minutes


	Commissioner Staats made a Motion to approve the March 11, 2008 Minutes as written. Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

	Old Business

	None offered.

	New Business
  Employees for HRI Meet

  Hearing Officer Appointment
  Upcoming Appeals 
  Proposed Rule 5.1.1.1

	A list of officials for the Harrington meet was presented, read and approved.  Commissioner Williamson made the Motion to approve, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.

Andrew Kerber, DAG, recommended the Commission to appoint Mr. Gallagher as the Hearing Officer on an ongoing basis. Commissioner Williamson moved to appoint; Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.
Mr. Collison explained that two of the upcoming appeals are related, subpoenas for documents were sent, but no information has been provided, In one instance, one of the attorneys expressed reluctance to provide the information, in that it would be incriminating. Mr. Kerber directed that since the evidentiary hearing will be in front of the Hearing Officer, not the Commission, this should not affect these specific cases. The appeals can still be continued to the next month. Mr. Collison asked that those two appeals be continued to allow time to examine the documents. There were no objections from the Commissioners.
Mr. Egger proposed amendments to Rules 5.1.1.1, as many unlicensed persons have been allowed access to restricted areas in the paddock. This makes it hard for the DHRC to have any authority over them. The rule needs clarification. A discussion ensued, which included questions about who should be licensed, and the fact that this issue came up when Mr. Wayne was administrator. The tracks remain opposed to employees who have no duties related to racing being licensed. The Chair referred this issue to the Rules Committee for further discussion. 

	Reports from Racing Administrator, Racing Officials & Veterinarians
  Steroids
  ARCI Model Rules Committee
  Pilot program for Lasix

  Coggins Check

  No arrests for card game

  Veterinarian’s Report


	Mr. Gallagher reported that Mr. Strug contacted him and this issue was discussed further. As of today, our position on steroids is the right one, as there are three different “camps” of scientific thought: Dr. Maylin in Cornell is at odds with Dr. Soma and Dr. Sams’ project in Florida. It appears that the steroids issue for horse racing has been rushed forward and pressured by the publicity of the Tour De France and/or baseball. Until the studies have been finished from Cornell, New Bolton and Florida, and have survived a peer review, any action on our part is premature. There must be a method of science that can clearly detect these substances, with a referee lab that is consistent with the primary lab’s finding. Delaware will not be a haven for steroid use or abuse. Don’t see the firm foundation required to move forward with any sanction at this time. There is no need to move further or place this on the next agenda. Once the methodology is established, we will institute fair and firm penalties in a consistent manner. Further discussion included the actions other jurisdictions and Europe have considered, press releases, collection methods, and withdrawal times.  

Mr. Gallagher acts as Vice Chair of the USTA subcommittee and reported that they discussed multiple interference, licensing the stables, and trainer transfers. Other matters are actively being pursued. His proposed rule on multiple disqualifications was approved and adopted by the committee. 
The pilot program for furosemide has gone very well. The catch percentage is much higher. Mr. Lockhart offered that at Dover Downs, prior to the program, the catch rate was 74 %. Now, the rate is 91 %, and sometimes 100 %. Dr. Renzetti is writing some protocols for the program. Progress is being made on two fronts: we are making more urine catches, and will find more foreign substances. Dr. Renzetti commented that there is still a core group of trainers who choose not to participate; they are the ones who are missing. Excellent records are being kept. It is a dual headed program; some trainers choose not to participate, and some horse won’t urinate that may be dehydrated. So far, approximately 70% of trainers have participated. 
Mr. Gallagher reported there was some concern when Dr. Busch had to go out to the Davis farm regarding health certificates and horses accessing the track. Dover Downs has developed a policy with their Security team who checks horses coming in with certificates for Coggins and Herpes. This was a false alarm for Coggins. Mr. Gallagher complimented Dover Downs on their security protocols. Mr. Lockhart said these were only horses that came here to train, not race. There have been no positive Coggins test in 20 years.

Mr. Collison said there is no investigation being held for the participants of the card game at Harrington Raceway. The people who were arrested were not licensees of the Commission, and the game was held in a Commission-related facility. It is not a Very familiar with what went on, are monitoring it. Mr. Gallagher clarified that our concern with this and related matters was if there were any violations of DHRC rules. That is our only jurisdiction and we should stay within the boundaries of our rulebook.

Dr. Renzetti reported there have been no further whipping incidents. Presiding Judge Egger issued a flier on compliance.



	Public Comment
  
	None offered.

	Adjournment to Executive Session


	At 11:31 a.m., Commissioner Staats moved to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues, Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

	Correction to Officials List for HRI
	The omitted names were Robert Collison and Louise Kinsey. Commissioner Williamson moved to approve the amended list, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.

	Upcoming Events

  Rules Committee
  Regular Meeting
	05/06/08 10:15 a.m. at Department of Ag. Secretary’s Conf. Room

05/13/08 10:15 a.m. at Harrington Raceway, Gold Rm. In Casino

	Adjournment


	At 12:38 p.m. having no further business, Commissioner Williamson moved to adjourn, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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